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News and events 
• Our next meeting will be on Wednesday 21 February 2024. In a talk titled The Great 

Women of St Albans Tony Berk will describe 2,000 years of local history through the lives 

and fascinating stories of the important women who have had an effect on the history 

of St Albans and district. 

• The Welwyn Archaeological Society’s talk on Friday 19 January will be given by David 

Thorold from the St Albans Museum on the subject of The Roman villa at Turners Hall 

Farm. Admission is free for members of our Society. See http://tinyurl.com/3vytxvfe  
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Nearly 25 years ago, Wheathampstead resident 
Brian Joyce set out to build a Wheathampstead 
Community website. In those days there was no 
“off-the-shelf” website design software; Brian 
taught himself how to code in HTML and, in the 
following years, created the website known to 
many of us as the “Wheathampstead.net 
website”.  
  The site became an invaluable source of 
information about the local community as Brian 
built it up to include “What’s on” pages, 
information about local businesses, voluntary 
groups and the churches, and a major repository 
of material about the history of Wheathampstead, 
with particular emphasis on families and people. 

 
   
  By 2017, Brian was finding it increasingly difficult 
to maintain the site and asked the History Society 
for help to ensure its continuity. He copied every 
file onto a CD which we have had in our 
possession ever since. Brian passed away two 
years ago and his website went offline in 
November 2023 when the subscription expired. 

  It was not possible, for technical reasons, simply 
to transfer Brian’s files to our website so we have  
converted them all into formats that can be 
uploaded to our website. The uploading will be 
carried out in the next few months.   
  Obviously, it is the personal and family history 
files that are of most interest to the Society but 
the information about local businesses etc, last 
updated in 2016 and therefore out of date, is 
nevertheless an important snapshot of village life 
at that time and has also been preserved.  
  Right from the start in 2001, Brian contacted 
many residents and former residents (whom he 
called ‘Expatriates’) asking them for anything they 
had written about the history of their family or for 
their memories of life in the village. Responses 
came from all over the world and make up an 
important archive for local historians as well as 
being just a “good read”. We have assembled 
these “Memories” into a folder of that name which 
will be added to the dropdown menu on our 
website. We will add the many memories that 
members of the Society have recorded in recent 
years (for example in the High Street Project) and 
which are being added to all the time. We have 
also acquired 14 recordings of oral history 
interviews with elderly residents carried out by the 
late Amy Coburn in 1977. 
  Most of the other Brian Joyce files are static in 
nature, ie they cannot or should not be added to 
or amended. These will also be uploaded to our 
website in a folder called “Brian Joyce archive” on 
the dropdown menu. 
   Every item from Brian’s website that will appear 
on ours has this at the top of the first page.   
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